

Federal Contractors Are Violating Workers' Rights and Harming the U.S. Government

By Karla Walter, Divya Vijay, and Malkie Wall January 2022

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
 - 3 A history of lawbreaking and poor contract performance
 - 5 Contractor performance problems by company
 - 23 Conclusion
 - 24 Appendix: Methodology
 - 26 About the authors
 - 27 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

The federal government spends \$500 billion every year contracting out public work that ranges from the design and manufacture of sophisticated weapons systems to janitorial and maintenance operations. Despite protections to ensure that federal contractors pay decent wages, provide safe workplaces, and respect workers' rights on the job, the government frequently contracts with companies with long records of workplace violations. New analysis from the Center for American Progress Action Fund finds that contracting with companies that break workplace laws also frequently results in poor performance of federal contracts and waste of public resources. Conversely, policy reforms that increase companies' compliance with worker protection laws may result in improved contract performance and support good value for public investments.

Numerous government studies have found that federal contractors are frequently among the worst violators of federal workplace laws but face few consequences.² The Trump administration exacerbated these problems with actions that weakened federal contract worker protections and oversight.³

According to a 2020 report from the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO), federal contractors agreed to pay approximately \$224 million in back wages to workers on federal service contracts from 2014 to 2019, yet in only 2 percent of cases where the Department of Labor uncovered lawbreaking did it prevent violators from receiving new contracts through debarment.⁴

A 2013 investigation from the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions (HELP) reviewed the 100 largest penalties for workplace safety and health standards and the 100 largest back pay awards issued by the Department of Labor (DOL) from 2007 to 2012. The investigation found that 49 separate government contractors were responsible for 58 of these penalties and back pay awards. In other words, nearly 30 percent of top 200 workplace violators were current government contractors that were receiving billions in taxpayer dollars.

This CAP Action analysis builds on the Senate HELP Committee report. Among the 49 contractors that the HELP Committee identified as responsible for the worst violations of federal labor laws, CAP Action finds that a total of 14 companies—29 percent—had significant performance problems on subsequent government contracts. These findings are based on a review of government records, press accounts, and publicly available court filings and enforcement databases.⁷

These performance problems include contractors submitting fraudulent billing statements; falsifying qualifications for contract employees; accruing major cost overruns; and producing defective and sometimes dangerous equipment.

CAP Action has previously detailed several administrative reforms to improve the lives of contract workers by raising pay and benefits for them and holding accountable lawbreaking corporations that do business with the federal government. This latest analysis indicates that doing so will not only empower federal contract workers but may also help improve performance and increase the efficiency of the government contracting system.

A history of lawbreaking and poor contract performance

While the government does not make data on the frequency of contractor performance problems or labor law violations across federal contractors available to the public, the fact that 29 percent of contractors with previous egregious workplace law violations subsequently did not deliver on other contracting commitments is a cause for serious concern.⁹

Several previous reports have made this link between contractors treating workers poorly and providing bad value to the government and taxpayers. Nearly 40 years ago, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development found a "direct correlation between labor law violations and poor quality construction" on HUD projects, as well as that these quality defects contributed to excessive maintenance costs. ¹⁰ Similarly, a 2003 Fiscal Policy Institute survey of New York City construction contractors found that contractors with workplace law violations were more than five times more likely to receive a low performance rating than contractors with no workplace law violations. ¹¹

Indeed, this report replicates analysis conducted in 2013 by CAP Action finding that 1 in 4 companies that committed the worst workplace law violations and later received federal contracts had significant performance problems.¹²

This indicates that reforms to ensure federal contractors respect workplace laws would raise standards for workers and may produce good value for publicly supported programs.

The Biden administration has already demonstrated a focus on raising standards for contract workers—for example, taking action to raise the contractor minimum wage to \$15 per hour; revise other contractor wage regulations to better reflect the modern economy; and repeal a Trump-era action to weaken anti-discrimination protections. The administration is also advancing measures to increase staffing in government offices charged with enforcing contract workers' rights. 14

In addition, the administration should adopt a series of reforms to prevent lawbreaking before it begins and empower workers to come forward to report violations. For example, companies should be required to submit labor cost estimates on proposed projects so that public agencies can evaluate whether bids are sufficient to allow legal compliance. The Biden administration should also reassert the government's role in enforcing legal standards; ensure that workers are able to have their day in court when they are fired for asserting their rights or are otherwise retaliated against; and partner with community and worker organizations to confirm that workers know their rights and feel comfortable coming forward. CAP Action has previously detailed these policy reforms, but in order to maintain focus on the problems in the contracting system, the authors do not repeat the full recommendations here.¹⁵

Strengthening contract oversight will be essential to safeguard economic recovery funding so that it provides everyday workers high-quality jobs and results in good value for public dollars. It will also help spur economic recovery, since workers earning decent wages and benefits spread gains to their communities through increased local spending.

The Biden administration must undo the damage of the Trump administration, which weakened government oversight of contractors even while ramping up procurement spending, in part to support the federal response to the COVID-19 pandemic. For example, a GAO review of nearly \$18 billion in the first wave of federal COVID-19 contracts found that more than half of funds were awarded without competition, and the nonprofit investigative journalism outlet ProPublica has documented hundreds of instances of first-time contractors receiving COVID-19 contracts, often without thorough vetting, and demonstrated how this has led to waste, fraud, and abuse. ¹⁶

Meanwhile, agencies charged with enforcing contract worker protections were beset by backlogs during the Trump administration, and enforcement did not target the industries and occupations in which violations are most frequent. Moreover, the Trump administration repealed reforms adopted during the Obama administration to help ensure that federal contractors comply with workplace laws and empower the Department of Labor to work with contracting agencies to improve compliance. Despite limited government capacity to hold lawbreaking contractors accountable and significant risk of retaliation, workers are expected to understand their rights under the law and feel comfortable coming forward to report violations.

To be sure, not every contractor that violates workplace laws will break other laws or fall short of contract commitments. Yet the report indicates that many of them do. By strengthening enforcement of essential workplace protection laws and ensuring that prospective contractors incorporate the cost of compliance into their bids, the government may also help ensure that the public gets a good value for its investments. In the sections that follow, this report profiles the contractor performance problems revealed by CAP Action's analysis.

Contractor performance problems by company

In order to determine the top violators of workplace laws, the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions reviewed the 100 largest back pay awards against companies that violate wage protection laws enforced by the DOL's Wage and Hour Division (WHD)—including violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), the Service Contract Act, and Davis-Bacon and Related Acts—and the 100 largest penalties from the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) over the six-year period from 2007 to 2012. The findings, released in 2013, cross-referenced this list with USAspending.gov, the federal government's official open data source for federal spending information. This allowed the committee to discover whether the listed companies or their parent companies had lucrative government contracts.

Overall, the Senate HELP Committee found that a total of 49 separate parent companies hit with 35 of the top 100 back pay awards and 23 of the largest OSHA penalties benefited from government contracts in fiscal year 2012.²¹

Among these 49 contractors, CAP Action identified 14 companies—or nearly 30 percent—that also had significant performance problems, ranging from contractors failing to fulfill contract obligations and overbilling the government to dangerous defects or unsafe conditions that put the public at risk.

CAP Action did not limit its findings of performance problems to those where a corporation or employee made an admission of fault. It included government findings of performance problems, lawsuits alleging performance violations that were settled or decided in favor of the plaintiffs, and cases where an employee was found guilty of misconduct while carrying out contract duties. The goal is not to assign blame to specific contractors but to determine instances in which contracts were not executed as promised and as a result, the government received a poor value for its investment.

Currently, the federal government provides the public little information with which to evaluate the performance of contracts. The federal government tracks performance through its Contractor Performance Assessment Reporting System, but this information is not made available to the public.²²

Consequently, CAP Action relied on searches of publicly available websites—including federal enforcement sites, news searches, and publicly available websites that track government enforcement actions against corporations, such as the Project on Government Oversight's Federal Contractor Misconduct Database and Good Jobs First's Violation Tracker—to obtain performance information. As a result, this report may undercount performance problems, since many instances may not have been made public or may not have received significant media attention. The authors also list performance problems that occurred or were ongoing after the workplace violation profiled in the 2013 Senate HELP Committee report. (see the Appendix for more information on research methodology)

Like the HELP Committee report, this study identifies parent companies when possible and tracks the value of contract awards and performance problems across an entire corporate entity. The reported value of the federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020 for each contractor comes from the USAspending.gov database.

Each contractor profile starts with a brief description of the company, including any parent company relationships; penalty or back pay assessed and the date that the case was closed or the findings end date, as reported in Appendix II of the HELP Committee report; and the total value of contracts awarded from FY 2013 to FY 2020.²³ The authors then detail the various performance problems of the contractor, subsequent to the workplace violation and penalty.

Avondale Industries Inc.

Avondale Industries Inc. was a ship design and construction company and a subsidiary of Huntington Ingalls Industries Inc. at the time of the violations. The Avondale facility ceased operations in 2014, but Huntington Ingalls Industries continues to exist and receive federal contracts.²⁴

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: The Avondale Industries Inc. Steel Sales Division was assessed \$717,000 in initial penalties for OSHA violations.²⁵

Value of federal contracts: Huntington Ingalls Industries was awarded about \$49.4 billion in federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.²⁶

Performance issue

In August 2017, Huntington Ingalls Industries paid \$9.2 million to the federal government to resolve allegations that it violated the False Claims Act by knowingly overbilling the government for labor on U.S. Navy and Coast Guard ships at its shipyards in Pascagoula, Mississippi from 2003 through 2015. The civil settlement resolved "alleged labor mischarging on various U.S. Navy and Coast Guard contracts" but did not include a determination of liability.²⁷ In announcing the settlement, the special agent in charge of the Naval Criminal Investigative Service noted that, "Overcharging for work not done is not only criminal on its face, investigating those crimes siphoned resources and time which would have been better invested in protecting the nation." The U.S. attorney involved also noted that three Huntington Ingalls employees pleaded guilty in a related criminal matter in the Southern District of Mississippi.²⁹

Bath Iron Works

Bath Iron Works is a shipyard in Maine that builds U.S. Navy vessels and is a subsidiary of General Dynamics, one of the largest aerospace and defense contractors in the world.³⁰

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: Bath Iron Works was assessed a \$441,500 initial penalty for an OSHA violation. The case was closed June 24, 2010.

Value of federal contracts: Bath Iron Works was awarded about \$11.04 billion in federal contracts from FY 2013 to 2020.³¹ General Dynamics was awarded about \$136.8 billion during the same time period.³²

Performance issue

In 2018, Bath Iron Works agreed to pay a \$355,000 penalty to settle claims that the company allegedly failed to submit Toxic Release Inventory reports to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) from 2013 to 2015. The EPA also alleged that Bath Iron Works failed to comply with the full requirements of its stormwater permit, which requires the shipyard to minimize waste from the shipbuilding process so that pollutants do not run into the Kennebec River.³³ The government's announcement of the settlement did not reveal whether the company made an admission of fault.

BP PLC

BP PLC is a multinational oil and gas company that explores for, produces, and refines oil.

Penalties profiled in Senate HELP report: BP PLC was assessed \$57 million in initial penalties for four separate OSHA violations at its subsidiaries BP Products North America Inc. and BP-Husky Refining LLC. The cases were closed in 2008, 2009, and 2010.³⁴

Value of federal contracts: BP PLC was awarded about \$3.94 billion in government contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.³⁵

Performance issues:

- In 2015, the United States and five Gulf states reached a \$20.8 billion settlement with BP over claims arising from the 2010 Deepwater Horizon blowout, which led to one of the worst environmental disasters in U.S. history. This settlement resolved "the governments' civil claims under the Clean Water Act and natural resources damage claims under the Oil Pollution Act, as well as economic damage claims of the five Gulf states and local governments. In addition, BP pleaded guilty to several criminal charges related to the disaster. As a result, the EPA announced in November 2012 that it was temporarily suspending BP from receiving new federal government contracts, grants, or other covered transactions until it could demonstrate that "it meets Federal business standards. In 2014, the EPA lifted all its suspension and debarment actions against BP after BP entered into a five-year administrative agreement with the government requiring ongoing safety and ethics improvements as well as an annual independent compliance audit.
- ➤ Several BP subsidiaries agreed to pay the U.S. government \$20.5 million in 2011 to resolve allegations that they had "knowingly underpa[id] royalties on natural gas produced from federal and Indian leases," violating the False Claims Act. ⁴¹ Oil companies that lease these lands are required to pay royalties on the value of the gas that is produced and report it monthly. The Department of Justice alleged that BP improperly reported costs to reduce royalty payments and failed to do proper accounting on certain federal leases. ⁴² The government's announcement of the settlement did not reveal whether the company made an admission of fault.

Computer Sciences Corp.

Computer Sciences Corp. (CSC) is an information technology services contractor that merged with Hewlett Packard Enterprise Services⁴³ in 2017 to create DXC Technology.⁴⁴

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: CSC was assessed \$1.45 million in back pay. The findings end date was November 30, 2007.

Value of federal contracts: CSC was awarded \$11.59 billion in federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.⁴⁵ DXC Technology won about \$2.4 billion in federal contracts from FY 2017 to FY 2020.⁴⁶

Performance issues

- In 2020, CSC reached a joint \$2.78 million settlement to resolve allegations of Medicaid billing fraud. The federal government and the state of New York brought a case against both CSC and New York City for ignoring requirements to take reasonable measures to obtain private insurance coverage before billing Medicaid for certain services. As part of the settlement, both CSC and the city made several factual admissions of insufficient outreach to private insurers and improper coding of procedures in the government database in order to receive Medicaid reimbursement and agreed to pay the U.S. government a total sum of nearly \$1.6 million.⁴⁷
- In 2018, CSC agreed to pay nearly \$390,000 to resolve allegations that its predecessor corporation submitted false claims to the U.S. Department of Energy. From 2005 to 2012, the department contracted with CSC to implement an electronic medical records system for workers at its Hanford, Washington, nuclear facility. A complaint alleged that, in 2012, the company falsely certified that the medical records system—important for tracking workers at risk for exposure to radioactive and hazardous materials—was fully operational.⁴⁸ CSC did not make an admission of liability as part of the settlement.
- CSC agreed to pay the U.S. government \$380,000 in 2015 to settle other allegations of false claims related to a contract with the U.S. Air Force to provide aircraft maintenance. The government alleged that CSC submitted claims for payment to the Air Force during the period from 2008 to 2013 for maintenance that did not occur. 49 CSC did not admit liability as part of the settlement.

- Also in 2015, CSC agreed to pay \$1.35 million to resolve allegations that it administered a security contract that used individuals who lacked security clearances to help maintain the global telecommunications network used by the U.S. Defense Department. CSC and its subcontractor Netcracker Technology Corp. won a contract with the Defense Information Systems Agency (DISA) to implement software used to help manage the agency's telecommunications network. The government alleged that, from 2008 to 2013, Netcracker knowingly violated contract terms requiring that employees have security clearances, which resulted in CSC "recklessly submitting false claims for payment." In a 2015 Washington Post article detailing the allegations that Russians without security clearances were carrying out contract duties, CSC spokeswoman Heather L. Williams said, "CSC believes it is as much a victim of Netcracker's conduct as is our DISA customer and agreed to settle this case because the litigation costs outweigh those of the settlement." S2
- In 2014, CSC paid the United States \$1.1 million to settle allegations that the company falsified the qualifications of its employees in order to bill for labor costs at higher rates on a \$192 million contract with the U.S. Army Communications-Electronics Command to provide command, control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance services. 53 The settlement did not include a determination of liability.

Dismas Charities Inc.

Dismas Charities Inc. operates 33 state and federal residential re-entry centers and support offices serving approximately 8,000 people per year.⁵⁴

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: Dismas was assessed \$1.69 million in back pay on September 4, 2010.

Value of federal contracts: It was awarded about \$457 million from FY 2013 to FY 2020.55

Performance issue

In May 2016, a former guard pleaded guilty and was sentenced to eight years in prison for sexually abusing six female residents at the Diersen Charities Halfway House in Albuquerque, New Mexico—a contracted Federal Bureau of Prisons residential reentry center operated by Dismas Charities—from 2012 to 2014.⁵⁶

Electronic Data Systems Inc. (EDS)

EDS is the former name of an information technology services company acquired by Hewlett-Packard (HP) in 2008. In 2009, EDS became HP Enterprise Services.⁵⁷ In 2017, HP Enterprise Services spun off from HP and merged with Computer Sciences Corporation to form DXC Technology.⁵⁸

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: EDS was assessed \$5.37 million in back pay on November 10, 2007.

Value of federal contracts: Perspecta Enterprise Solutions, the name under which EDS received contracts in the USAspending.gov database, was awarded about \$16.1 billion in federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.⁵⁹ DXC Technology, the parent company as of 2017, won about \$2.4 billion in federal contracts from FY 2017 to FY 2020.⁶⁰

Performance issues

- ▶ In 2014, Hewlett-Packard Co., a subsidiary of HP Enterprise, agreed to pay \$32.5 million to settle allegations that the company overcharged the U.S. Postal Service (USPS) for products by failing to comply with the pricing terms of the contract, thereby violating the False Claims Act. 61 After a joint investigation by the Major Fraud Investigations Division within the Postal Service Office of Inspector General and the Department of Justice's Civil Division, the government alleged that HP made misrepresentations on its pricing during contract negotiations and failed to comply with contract terms requiring the USPS to be charged prices no greater than those charged on comparable contracts. The overcharges allegedly took place from October 2001 to December 2010. The settlement included no determination of liability.
- According to NASA's Inspector General, HP Enterprise Services "encountered significant problems implementing [NASA's Agency Consolidated End-User Services] contract." HP Enterprise Services won a four-year, \$2.5 billion contract in 2010 to provide computers, equipment, mobile devices, and ongoing end-user services, such as help desk and data backup services, for NASA employees and contractors. NASA officials had hoped that the agency could save money and enhance security by standardizing the agency's information technology (IT) architecture. However, a 2014 performance review of the contract found that HP Enterprise Services failed to replace or "refresh" computers across the agency at the start of the contract as promised; failed to maintain a complete and accurate inventory of IT equipment; and inaccurately billed invoices. The Inspector General concluded that "HP's failure to meet important contract objectives has resulted in the contract falling short of Agency expectations." At the time of the incident, *Federal Computer Week* reported that the company said in a statement, "we will continue working together to ensure the success of the project."

Lockheed Martin and its subsidiary Sandia Corp.

Lockheed Martin is a global aerospace, defense, security, and advanced technology company. Sandia Corp. was a wholly owned subsidiary of Lockheed Martin that operated Sandia National Labs until Honeywell International won the contract to take over operation in December 2016.⁶⁶

Penalties profiled in Senate HELP report: Lockheed Martin Operations Support Inc. was assessed \$723,686 in back pay on February 13, 2009, and its subsidiary Sandia Corp. was assessed \$2.02 million in back pay on May, 21 2008.

Value of federal contracts: Lockheed Martin Corp. was awarded \$374.8 billion from FY 2013 to FY 2020.⁶⁷

Performance issues

- In recent years, the Department of Defense has had ongoing problems on contracts with Lockheed Martin for its F-35 stealth combat aircraft, including difficulty sourcing and tracking parts, cost overruns, and a high portion of aircraft that are unready to fulfill government missions. For example, a 2019 report from the GAO found that only half of all F-35s were mission ready over a six-month period in 2018, many due to spare part shortages. In July 2020, Lockheed Martin was called to testify before the House Oversight and Reform Committee in regard to the corporation delivering more than 15,000 parts with incomplete or incorrect electronic equipment logs, which prevented the government from being able to register the parts in its logistics system. This has allegedly cost the government at least \$183 million in labor costs since 2015. Lockheed Martin's vice president for the F-35 program told the House committee, "It's not all associated with Lockheed Martin performance," and that he was "committed to meeting with the Defense Contract Management Agency as well as the [government's F-35 Joint Program Office] to sit down and reconcile the concerns and adjudicate the cost appropriately."
- In February 2019, the U.S. Justice Department filed suit against Mission Support Alliance LLC (MSA), a joint venture co-owned by Lockheed Martin, ⁷² as well as Lockheed Martin Corp., Lockheed Martin Services Inc., and Lockheed Martin Corp. Vice President Jorge Francisco Armijo for alleged false claims and kickbacks connected to a multibillion dollar Department of Energy contract to support environmental cleanup at the Hanford nuclear site near Richland, Washington. ⁷³ The lawsuit accused the defendants of inflating billing rates and subcontractor costs from 2010 to 2015. ⁷⁴ The Justice Department also alleged that MSA executives received kickbacks in

exchange for using their positions to provide improper favorable treatment to Lockheed Martin Corp. ⁷⁵ In April 2021, the defendants agreed to pay the federal government \$6 million to settle the allegations, although they continued to deny the accusations against them. ⁷⁶ Meanwhile, the Department of Justice maintained that the settlement agreement was not a concession that its claims are not well-founded. ⁷⁷

- In 2018, Lockheed Martin Corp. agreed to a \$4.4 million settlement to resolve allegations that the company knowingly provided defective communication systems to U.S. Coast Guard vessels, called "cutters," in violation of the civil False Claims Act. The whistleblower in the case, a former employee assigned to investigate the cutters' radio systems in 2010, repeatedly raised concerns that they did not meet the government transmission requirements. He was subsequently laid off. As part of the settlement, Lockheed agreed to pay \$2.2 million and fix the radio systems at no charge. The government's announcement of the settlement did not reveal whether the company made an admission of fault.
- In 2015, Sandia Corp. received a Final Notice of Violation from the National Nuclear Security Administration (NNSA) for multiple violations of classified information security requirements. The violations related to a security event where Sandia failed to perform required classification reviews; improperly controlled and disclosed classified information; permitted introduction of classified information into unapproved information systems; conducted an inadequate security incident inquiry; and failed to implement corrective actions to prevent recurrence. The government imposed a civil penalty of \$577,500 for the violations.⁸¹
- Lockheed Martin Corp. agreed to pay \$2 million in 2015 to "settle allegations that it overbilled the government for fuel it used while manufacturing C-130 aircraft for the U.S. Air Force." A joint Air Force Office of Special Investigations and Defense Criminal Investigative Service (DCIS) investigation indicated that from 2006 to 2013, Lockheed routinely used federally owned fuel in excess of the government limits and failed to reimburse the government for the excess; the fuel also appeared to be used for unrelated projects, where the government had not agreed to provide fuel or was not a project participant. The Department of Justice announcement of the settlement did not provide details on whether the company made an admission of fault.
- In 2015, Sandia Corp. agreed to pay nearly \$4.8 million to the government to resolve allegations that from 2008 to 2012, its violated the Byrd Amendment and the False Claims Act by spending federal funds to lobby Congress and federal agencies to obtain a renewal of its management and operating (M&O) contract with the Department

of Energy's National Nuclear Security Administration to operate the Sandia National Laboratories (SNL).⁸⁴ While Sandia argued that the outreach was necessary to ensure the government made an "informed decision" on whether to extend the contract, the Inspector General found that paid consultants had previously advised the company to "aggressively lobby Congress, but keep a low profile," and target "friends and family" of key agency leaders.⁸⁵ In 2009, an Energy Department official informed lab leaders that they had "crossed the line," and in a 2014 memo, the Energy Department's Inspector General argued, "Given the specific prohibitions against such activity, we believe that the use of Federal funds for the development of a plan to influence members of Congress and Federal officials to, in essence, prevent competition was inexplicable and unjustified. SNL was cognizant of problems with using Federal funds for similar purposes." Sandia Corp. did not admit liability as part of the settlement.⁸⁷

- In 2014, Lockheed Martin Integrated Systems (LMIS)—a subsidiary of Lockheed Martin Inc.—agreed to pay \$27.5 million to resolve allegations that it knowingly overbilled the U.S. Army Communications-Electronics Command for work performed by underqualified LMIS employees. The contract in question was supposed to provide access to products and services for supporting the Army in Iraq and Afghanistan.⁸⁸ There was no determination of liability as part of the settlement.
- After investigations of multiple accidents at Sandia National Laboratories, the NNSA—the federal agency that oversees the production of nuclear weapons—cited Sandia Corp. for numerous alleged safety violations that damaged federal facilities and created a threat of death or injury. This includes a 2011 explosion during an experiment that liquified highly flammable lithium; the NNSA labeled this a "near miss to serious injury or fatality." It also includes a 2012 battery fire in a building that did not meet fire code and a 2013 explosive testing accident where a detonator blew up in the hand of a worker.⁸⁹ Although the NNSA waived many of the civil penalties against Sandia Corp., the government ultimately withheld nearly \$686,000 in contract payments from the corporation in 2014 for the detonator explosion and other problems.⁹⁰

L-3 Communications Vertex Aerospace LLC

L-3 Communications Vertex Aerospace LLC was a subsidiary of multinational defense contractor L-3 Communications at the time of the violation. In 2016, L-3 Communications changed its name to L3 Technologies.⁹¹

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: L-3 Communications Vertex Aerospace LLC was assessed \$713,947 in back pay penalties on March 5, 2012.

Value of federal contracts: L-3 Communications, Vertex Aerospace's parent company, was awarded about \$24.86 billion in government contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020. Including the subsequent acquisitions and renamings, L3Harris, the parent company as of 2019, has been awarded about \$44.1 billion in contracts in total.⁹²

Performance issues

- In 2015, L3 Technologies (formerly L-3 Communications) and its subsidiary, EOTECH, settled a civil fraud lawsuit under the False Claims Act, agreed to pay \$25.6 million, and admitted to several allegations. The companies were accused of defrauding the U.S. government by concealing defects in thousands of holographic weapon sights that caused the sights to fail in cold weather or humidity. The defendants knew of these defects but delayed disclosure of the issues to the Department of Defense for years. Since 2004, EOTECH has made tens of millions of dollars selling sights to the Department of Defense, Department of Homeland Security, and FBI.
- The Air Force investigated L-3 Communications' involvement in an April 2015 incident where a fire broke out in the rear cabin of an RC-135V aircraft at a Nebraska base during takeoff. Although the 27 crew members onboard exited safely, the fire inflicted roughly \$62.4 million in damage on the aircraft. An Air Force investigation found that the mishap was caused by a leak in the high-pressure oxygen system resulting from poor assembly of the system tubing and called the incident a "[f]ailure of L-3 Communications depot maintenance personnel." L-3 Communications declined to comment as the government findings were issued.

Rural/Metro Corp.

Rural/Metro Corp. provides private fire department and emergency medical services. Rural/Metro merged with American Medical Response in 2015, and in 2018, both became part of parent company Global Medical Response.⁹⁸

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: Rural/Metro Corp. was assessed \$1.1 million in back pay on June 24, 2011.

Value of federal contracts: It was awarded about \$14.25 million from FY 2013 to FY 2020. ⁹⁹ American Medical Response was awarded about \$680 million after merging with Rural Metro in 2015. ¹⁰⁰ Global Medical Response received around \$386 million from FY 2019 to FY 2020, after acquiring American Medical Response. ¹⁰¹

Performance issue

In 2012, Rural/Metro Corp., Rural/Metro of Central Alabama Inc., and Mercury Ambulance Service, doing business as Rural/Metro Ambulance, agreed to pay \$5.4 million to settle a lawsuit claiming that the ambulance company violated the False Claims Act by improperly billing Medicaid for ambulance services that were never provided or were medically unnecessary. The suit was brought by a former company employee who alleged that the company filed bogus reimbursement claims with Medicare for transporting patients to receive dialysis services when it was not medically required. The settlement was neither an admission of liability by the defendants nor a concession by the U.S. government that the claims were not well-founded.

Stanley Associates Inc.

Stanley Associates Inc. is an information technology company. Stanley was acquired by CGI Group Inc., a multinational information technology consulting and systems integration company, in 2010.

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: Stanley Associates was assessed \$1.36 million in back pay on February 18, 2011.

Value of federal contracts: It was awarded \$803 million from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹⁰⁴ CGI Inc. received about \$6.56 billion from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹⁰⁵

Performance issues

A plaintiff, Lori McDowell, brought a class action lawsuit against CGI Group—Stanley Associates' parent company—accusing it of failing to protect sensitive personal information obtained pursuant to a contract with the U.S. Department of State to process passport applications. ¹⁰⁶ CGI's contract included an obligation to keep personal information safe and provide "qualified management, production, and operational support personnel." However, the suit alleged that from 2010 to 2015, some CGI employees conspired to steal personally identifiable information about citizens in order to commit fraud. The plaintiffs alleged that CGI's failure to protect this information was a breach of its contract with the federal government. ¹⁰⁷ The parties settled the case for undisclosed terms in September 2017, with the plaintiffs dismissing all claims. ¹⁰⁸ The contract between CGI and the Department of State was renewed in 2017, and the company continues to provide support on passport services. ¹⁰⁹

UnitedHealthcare Services Inc.

UnitedHealthcare Services is a health insurance company and subsidiary of UnitedHealth Group.

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: UnitedHealthcare Services was assessed \$934,551 in back pay on October 10, 2009.

Value of federal contracts: UnitedHealth Group and its subsidiaries received contracts worth billions of dollars from FY 2013 to FY 2020. 110

Performance issue

In 2016, Evercare Hospice and Palliative Care¹¹¹—a UnitedHealth Group Inc. company—agreed to pay \$18 million to "resolve False Claims Act allegations that it claimed Medicare reimbursement for hospice care for patients who were not eligible for such care because they were not terminally ill." The settlement resolved claims arising in two whistleblower lawsuits filed by former employees of Evercare and ultimately joined by the Department of Justice. There was no determination of liability as part of the settlement.

URS Corp. and subsidiary Washington Demilitarization Co. LLC

URS Corp. is an engineering, design, and construction contractor. Washington Demilitarization Co. LLC was originally part of a company called EG&G Technical Services. EG&G was acquired by URS Corp. in 2002 and is now known as URS Federal Services Inc. 114 URS Corp. was acquired by AECOM in 2014. 115

Penalties profiled in Senate HELP report: URS Corp. was assessed \$1.58 million in back pay on October 27, 2008; Washington Demilitarization Co. LLC was assessed \$4.27 million in back pay on February 13, 2009.

Value of federal contracts: URS Federal Services Inc. was awarded approximately \$333 million in contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020. 116 AECOM was awarded about \$24 billion from FY 2015 to FY 2020. 117

Performance issues

- In 2017, URS Corp. agreed to pay \$900,000 to resolve allegations that it improperly billed Amtrak under a joint venture project management oversight agreement to perform project management functions on several Amtrak construction projects across the eastern United States. The federal government contended that URS billed the government based on the maximum allowable costs rather than the actual costs incurred and claimed that the company misclassified workers' job classifications in order to bill the government at a higher rate from January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2014. The settlement did not include a determination of liability.
- In March 2016, URS Corporation AES agreed to pay \$580,000 to resolve allegations that it had violated the federal False Claims Act and the common law by overbilling the U.S. government for construction management services for Amtrak on a Niantic River rail bridge reconstruction project that started in 2007. URS took over the contract in 2008 when it acquired Washington Group International Inc. While the contract allowed that the company would be compensated for its labor costs, the federal government alleged that URS Corp. overbilled the government by charging it for the maximum labor rates, rather than actual labor rates. The government's announcement of the settlement did not reveal whether the company made an admission of fault.
- In November 2016, URS agreed to pay \$57.5 million as part of a settlement to resolve allegations that it charged the Department of Energy for deficient goods and services that would be used to treat dangerous radioactive waste at the Hanford site in Washington state. The DOE contracted with Bechtel National Inc. and URS Corp. to design and build the Hanford site Waste Treatment and Immobilization Plant Project. The DOE alleged that both companies knowingly submitted false claims for payment and failed to comply with the rigorous, required nuclear quality standards for more than a decade. The settlement agreement did not include an admission of liability.
- ➤ OSHA accused a URS Corp.-led joint venture—the Washington River Protection Solutions (WRPS)¹²⁶—of firing an employee in 2011 in retaliation for reporting nuclear and environmental safety permit and record-keeping violations to her supervisors at the Hanford nuclear facility.¹²⁷WRPS had been hired to clean up the massive amounts of nuclear waste left behind at the Hanford site by plutonium production during the Cold War,¹²⁸ which led to levels of pollution bordering on an "underground Chernobyl."¹²⁹ In 2015, the employee and WRPS settled the suit under undisclosed terms after OSHA ordered WRPS to reinstate the employee and pay her roughly \$220,000 in back wages, fees, and damages.¹³⁰

In 2011, the DOE issued a consent order to URS Energy & Construction Inc. after investigating the federal government's Sodium Bearing Waste Treatment Project at the Idaho National Laboratory and finding deficiencies in URS' corrective action management, quality improvement, and work control programs. The government argued that the deficiencies were significant. Without admitting fault, URS took action to correct the deficiencies and paid the government a penalty of \$112,500.

VT Halter Marine

VT Halter Marine is the marine subsidiary of VT Systems, a technology, defense, and engineering group. In 2019, VT Systems changed its name to ST Engineering North America. ¹³²

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: VT Halter Marine was assessed \$1.29 million in initial penalties for OSHA violations. The case was closed December 16, 2011. 133

Value of federal contracts: The group was awarded about \$1.09 billion from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹³⁴

Performance issue

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) terminated its contract with VT Halter Marine in July 2010 after the ship the company built was nearly 18 tons overweight—too heavy to fit its intended port in New Hampshire and therefore unable to fulfill its coastal mapping mission. NOAA spent \$16.3 million on the ship design, construction contract, and project management support costs under the VT Halter Marine contract. At the time the decision was reported, Bill Skinner, CEO at VT Halter Marine, hoped the issue could be resolved, explaining, We've had a very good relationship with NOAA and we have a lot of respect for NOAA's new build program ... We would like to get this one resolved and continue on with doing work for NOAA. However, industry publication Marine Log reported that after canceling the contract, NOAA towed the ship from VT Halter Marine and completed it elsewhere.

Wackenhut Services Inc.

Wackenhut Services Inc., a security services company, was owned by G4S PLC at the time of its 2007 workplace violation. Wackenhut changed its name to G4S Secure Solutions (USA) in 2010, and the branch of Wackenhut that worked primarily on

federal contracts became G4S Government Solutions in 2011. While G4S PLC continues to exist, G4S Government Solutions was acquired by a private equity firm in 2014 and rebranded as Centerra Group. Onstellis Holdings acquired Centerra Group in 2017.

Penalty profiled in Senate HELP report: Wackenhut was assessed \$2.54 million in back pay on September 30, 2007.

Value of federal contracts: G4S Secure Solutions, the renamed Wackenhut Services Inc., was awarded \$536.1 million from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹⁴¹ Parent company G4S PLC was awarded \$1.89 billion from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹⁴² Centerra Group was awarded \$2.05 billion from FY 2013 to FY 2020.¹⁴³ Constellis was awarded \$2.56 billion from FY 2018 to FY 2020.¹⁴⁴

Performance issues

- In 2016, Wackenhut's successor, Centerra Services International, agreed to pay \$7.4 million to resolve allegations that Wackenhut violated the False Claims Act by overbilling labor costs related to a U.S. Army contract for firefighting and fire protection services in Iraq. 145 From 2008 to 2010, Wackenhut allegedly inflated labor costs by double billing for the salaries of certain managers as well as costs for holidays, vacation, sick leave, and other variable labor expenditures. 146 There was no determination of liability as part of the settlement.
- → G4S Government Solutions—operating as WSI Oak Ridge¹⁴⁷—lost its contract to guard the Y-12 National Security Complex in Tennessee after three anti-nuclear activists broke into the secure nuclear facility on July 28, 2012. ¹⁴⁸ The National Nuclear Security Administration found that employees of WSI Oakridge failed to react as the protesters cut through three fences and that employees took excessive time to arrive on the scene of the incident. ¹⁴⁹ Following the NNSA's recommendations, the prime contractor at the site terminated WSI Oak Ridge's subcontract for site security. ¹⁵⁰ In a 2013 letter to the Oak Ridge community, WSI Oak Ridge General Manager Steve Hafner said, "We regret the circumstances of the July 28 security incident and take responsibility for our role in the event. However, we believe this incident does not define us as a company and does not erase the more than 50 years of excellent service we have given DOE across the country." ¹⁵¹
- In 2011, Wackenhut subsidiary Armor Group North America (AGNA) agreed to pay \$7.5 million to resolve allegations that it "submitted false claims for payment" on a State Department contract to provide security for the U.S. Embassy in Kabul,

Afghanistan. 152 The United States claimed that in 2007 and 2008, AGNA guards visited brothels in violation of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) and alleged that AGNA misrepresented the prior work experience of the guards it had hired. 153 The settlement resolved a whistleblower lawsuit originally filed by former AGNA employee James Gordon, who was allegedly fired after exposing major deficiencies in a contract to provide security for the U.S. Embassy in Kabul that resulted in the company being unable to recruit and train security forces to the staffing levels and quality required by the contract. 154 The settlement agreement did not include an admission of liability, and the company continued to dispute the government's claims. 155

Food sector contractors with labor violations harm public health

Seven food processing and food production contractors with egregious records of wage theft or safety violations are profiled in the Senate HELP Committee report. Unlike contract workers in the service and construction industries, contract workers producing goods do not enjoy higher wage and benefit standards than noncontract workers. 156

Review of these corporations' performance reveals that the food production contractors have been involved in incidents that threatened public health. Of the seven food sector contractors identified in the Senate HELP Committee report's top 200 workplace law violations, 157 CAP found that five have recalled food due to concerns over foodborne illnesses or contamination, and two of the meat processing contractors owned facilities that were the sites of major COVID-19 outbreaks. The authors did not include food recalls or COVID-19 outbreaks as cases of poor contract performance, since it is difficult to track whether these incidents affected food purchased through federal contracts. However, given the widespread threats to public health, several incidents are noted below.

Tyson Foods recalled nearly 9 million pounds of chicken in 2021 due to a listeria outbreak that killed one person and hospitalized three others.¹⁵⁸ In 2019, the company issued several recalls covering millions of pounds of meat after consumers found nonfood materials in their products.¹⁵⁹ The products subject to the recalls reached numerous states and were often intended for "institutional use," including schools and Department of Defense locations. 160 Tyson Foods was included in the Senate HELP Committee report for a \$3.1 million

penalty for safety violations. The report concluded that the corporation was "responsible for the death of eleven American workers in the period examined" due to unsafe conditions. 161 Tyson Meats and its parent company Tyson Foods were awarded \$1.6 billion in federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.162

Similarly, poultry processor Pilgrim's Pride Corp.—which the Labor Department ordered to pay \$1 million in back pay to its workers in 2010—issued recalls in 2016 and 2018 on chicken products contaminated with plastic and rubber pieces. 163 Pilgrim's Pride Corp.'s parent company, JBS USA, also recalled roughly 12 million pounds of beef in 2018 after they were linked to a salmonella outbreak. 164 The government awarded Pilgrim's Pride \$487 million and JBS \$601 million in federal contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.165

In 2019, Butterball recalled nearly 80,000 pounds of ground turkey due to possible salmonella contamination related to an outbreak that sickened residents in three states. 166 The company received \$28.5 million in contracts from FY 2013 to FY 2020.167 Two other food processing companies featured in the Senate HELP Committee report, Nestle and Interstate Brands Corp., 168 issued recalls in recent years for potentially unsafe snack foods.¹⁶⁹

JBS USA and Tyson Foods are now the focus of an investigation by the U.S. House Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis due to multiple COVID-19 outbreaks at their plants that sickened workers, forced closures and slowdowns, and affected the national supply chain.¹⁷⁰

continues

According to *The New York Times'* tracking of outbreak clusters, three of the five largest COVID-19 outbreaks in food processing plants occurred at Tyson Foods facilities.¹⁷¹ Several managers of the company's Waterloo, lowa facility—where more than 1,000 cases where clustered—were fired after allegedly participating in a betting pool on how many workers would contract the virus.¹⁷² In August, Tyson announced that it would require all employees to be vaccinated and would pay \$200 to workers when they get the vaccine.¹⁷³

The U.S. House subcommittee is also investigating worker accusations at JBS, where thousands of employees were sickened by COVID-19. Workers allege that the company failed to provide properly functioning screening equipment, forced workers to pay for their own tests, and encouraged sick workers to stay on the production line. ¹⁷⁴ JBS spokesperson Nikki Richardson told a *Time* reporter the company has spent \$200 million on new safety measures for its facilities and was offering a \$100 payment to any employee who got vaccinated. ¹⁷⁵

In addition, OSHA cited two JBS meatpacking facilities for the maximum amounts allowed by law—\$15,615 in proposed penalties in Greeley, Colorado, and \$13,494 in Green Bay, Wisconsin—alleging that the company failed to protect employees from exposure to COVID-19. JBS is contesting the government's allegations that it violated existing general duty standards that require employers to protect workers from infection and other safety hazards that can cause death or serious harm, arguing that OSHA had not issued COVID-19 safety guidance to meatpacking companies at the time of the alleged violations.¹⁷⁶

To be sure, workplace law violations, product recalls, and COVID-19 outbreaks are far too common in the food processing industry—among contractors and noncontractors alike. Yet the federal government could do far more to ensure that workers and the public receive good value and to support efficiency among federal food processing contractors.

Conclusion

All too often, corporations with federal contracts worth billions of dollars violate workers' rights to decent pay and safe work conditions. Analysis from the Center for American Progress Action Fund reveals that contractors that are found to have broken federal workplace laws frequently further violate citizens' trust by performing poorly on federal contracts, with problems ranging from contractors submitting fraudulent billing statements, to falsifying qualifications for employees, to major cost overruns, to producing defective and even dangerous equipment. The Biden administration must adopt reforms to ensure that the government does a better job both of confirming that companies are prepared to comply with workplace standards before awarding government contracts and of enforcing workplace laws after contracts are awarded. In doing so, the administration will help ensure that the public gets a good value for its investment.

Appendix: Methodology

This report builds on the analysis of a 2013 report from the Center for American Progress Action Fund, "At Our Expense: Federal Contractors that Harm Workers Also Shortchange Taxpayers," which profiled some of the federal contractors that were both at the top for workplace violations from FY 2005 to FY 2009 and had significant performance problems.

CAP Action's new report reviews the performance of contractors who received the 100 highest penalties for violations administered by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration and the top 100 assessments for back pay by the Wage and Hour Division (WHD) at the Department of Labor from FY 2007 to FY 2012. The six years of WHD compliance data primarily cover violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act, the Service Contract Act, and Davis-Bacon and Related Acts.

These violators were identified by the majority committee staff of the U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee in its 2013 report "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk." The report identified these violators through two databases maintained by WHD and OSHA and includes information about the size and severity of the violation and the date each respective agency took action. The Companies must have received federal contracts amounting to more than \$500,000 in FY 2012 to be counted as a federal contractor in the Senate HELP Committee report. The report compiled a final list of 49 companies that were top violators of workplace violations that subsequently received government contracts.

CAP Action evaluated this list of contractors for performance problems as long as they continued to receive contracts in subsequent years, using the federal government's USAspending.gov database to determine whether the companies that held contracts in 2012 continued to receive federal awards from FY 2013 to FY 2020. Companies that received contracts in 2012 but not in any years after were excluded from the list.

Each contractor profile starts with the initial penalties or back pay assessments the contractor incurred, parent company data, and the total value of contract awards from FY 2013 to FY 2020. Consistent with the methodology of the Senate HELP Committee

report, CAP Action's report lists the initial penalties or back pay assessed as well as the case closed or findings end date. As noted in the Senate report, "initial penalties are frequently negotiated by employers with DOL, and can be reduced in an effort to reach resolution of a case and remediation of unsafe conditions in a timely matter. Because initial penalties more accurately reflect the severity of each particular incident, a determination was made to sort based on the initial penalty determination."

If a contractor was the subsidiary of a larger or different company, CAP Action included information about the parent company. This is consistent with the methodology of the Senate HELP Committee report. Although tracking parent and subsidiary relationships can be quite difficult through the USAspending database, the authors include contract award data on both where possible. If a company listed was acquired by another company after the date of violation, the authors include contract award information for the parent company in the years after the acquisition. If the subsidiary was renamed or merged into a new company, they clarify under which name it continued to receive contracts from the federal government.

To determine whether these companies had performance problems, CAP Action relied on searches of publicly available websites—including federal enforcement sites, news searches, and publicly available websites that track government enforcement actions against corporations, such as the Project on Government Oversight's Federal Contractor Misconduct Database and Good Jobs First's Violation Tracker—to obtain performance information.¹⁷⁹ This may undercount performance problems, since some instances may not have been made public or received significant media attention.

The authors do not limit findings of performance problems to those where a corporation or employee made an admission of fault. They include government findings of performance problems, lawsuits alleging performance violations that are settled or found in favor of the government, and cases where an employee was found guilty of misconduct while carrying out contract duties. They list performance problems that occurred or were ongoing after the workplace violation.

Finally, the analysis includes performance problems by the companies in government programs that are not managed through the federal contracting system but are substantially similar sorts of business agreements in which the government entered into contracts or agreements that provided payment to companies in exchange for goods or services. For example, contractors that were involved with state governments on contracts that used Medicaid or Medicare funds were included because of their ties to federal funding.

About the authors

Karla Walter is the senior director of the American Worker Project at the Center for American Progress Action Fund.

Divya Vijay is a former special assistant for the Economic Policy team at the Action Fund.

Malkie Wall is a former research assistant for Economic Policy at the Action Fund.

Endnotes

- 1 USAspending.gov, "Federal Contract Explorer," available at https://datalab.usaspending.gov/contract-explorer/ (last accessed November 2021).
- 2 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Federal Contracting: Assessments and Citations of Federal Labor Law Violations by Selected Federal Contractors" (Washington: 2010), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-10-1033; U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.help.senate.gov/ imo/media/doc/Labor%20Law%20Violations%20by%20 Contractors%20Report.pdf; U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Defense Contracting: Enhanced Information Needed on Contractor Workplace Safety" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-235; William T. Woods and Thomas Costa, "Defense Contractors: Information on Violations of Safety, Health, and Fair Labor Standards" (Washington: U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2020), available at https://www.gao. gov/assets/710/708246.pdf.
- 3 Karla Walter, "Federal Contracting Doesn't Go Far Enough To Protect American Workers: 4 Issues the Next Administration Must Alleviate" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2020), available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2020/11/19/179390/federal-contracting-doesnt-gofar-enough-protect-american-workers/.
- 4 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Federal Contracting: Actions Needed to Improve Department of Labor's Enforcement of Service Worker Wage Protections" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/720/710427.pdf. The GAO reviewed more than 5,000 completed Department of Labor investigations into whether companies were in compliance with the Service Contract Act. The agency found violations in 68 percent of all cases—approximately 3,400 cases—but only debarred 60 contractors total. The report also found that the Department of Labor had difficulty communicating with contracting agencies on enforcement actions even when contractors were debarred, a decision that prevented a contractor from being awarded new federal contracts for three years.
- 5 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk."
- 6 Ibid. According to the Senate HELP Committee report, the government awarded these companies and their parent corporations \$81 billion in taxpayer dollars in FY 2012.
- 7 Also included in the analysis are performance problems by the companies in government programs that are not managed through the federal contracting system but are substantially similar sorts of business agreements in which the government entered into contracts or agreements that provided payment to companies in exchange for goods or services. For example, contractors that were involved with state governments on contracts that used Medicaid or Medicare funds were included because of their ties to the federal government and funding. For more on the Methodology, see the Appendix section.
- 8 Karla Walter and Anastasia Christman, "Service Contract Workers Deserve Good Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2021), available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/ reports/2021/04/09/179997/service-contract-workersdeserve-good-jobs/.

- 9 Note that the government requires companies to publicly certify in the Federal Awardee Performance and Integrity Information System whether the corporation or principals have been, in the past five years, part of a "(1) criminal proceeding resulting in a conviction or other acknowledgment of fault; (2) civil proceeding resulting in a finding of fault with a monetary fine, penalty, reimbursement, restitution, and/or damages greater than \$5,000, or other acknowledgment of fault; and/or (3) administrative proceeding resulting in a finding of fault with either a monetary fine or penalty greater than \$5,000 or reimbursement, restitution, or damages greater than \$100,000, or other acknowledgment of fault." While this can include labor law violations, details included in the database are scant and are not always compiled across an entire corporate entity. See Acquisition.gov, "Federal Acquisition Regulation: 9.104-6 Federal Awardee Performance and Integrity Information System," available at https://www. acquisition.gov/far/9.104-6 (last accessed December 2021).
- 10 Office of Inspector General, "Audit Report on Monitoring and Enforcing Labor Standards" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 1983), on file with author.
- 11 Moshe Adler, "Prequalification of Contractors: The Importance of Responsible Contracting on Public Works Projects" (New York: Fiscal Policy Institute, 2003), available at https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Moshe_Adler2/publication/315801983_Prequalification_of_Contractors/links/58e67317a6fdcc5d2ffd8d33/Prequalification-of-Contractors.
- 12 Karla Walter and David Madland, "At Our Expense" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogressaction. org/issues/economy/reports/2013/12/11/80799/at-our-expense/.
- 13 The White House, "Executive Order On Increasing the Minimum Wage for Federal Contractors," April 27, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ presidential-actions/2021/04/27/executive-order-onincreasing-the-minimum-wage-for-federal-contractors/; The White House, "Executive Order On Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government," January 20, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ presidential-actions/2021/01/20/executive-orderadvancing-racial-equity-and-support-for-underservedcommunities-through-the-federal-government/; Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13950: Combating Race and Sex Stereotyping," Federal Register 85 (188) (2020): 60683-60689, available at https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2020/09/28/2020-21534/ combating-race-and-sex-stereotyping; Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Modernizing the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts Regulations, RIN 1235-AA40," available at https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ eAgendaViewRule?publd=202104&RIN=1235-AA40 (last accessed September 2021).
- 14 U.S. Department of Labor, "Statement by US Labor Secretary Walsh on the President's FY 2022 Budget: President Proposes Key Investments to Strengthen the Unemployment Insurance System; Expand Pathways to Good-Paying Jobs; Safeguard Workers' Health, Financial Security," Press release, May 28, 2021, available at https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/eta/eta20210528.
- 15 Walter and Christman, "Service Contract Workers Deserve Good Jobs."

- 16 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Covid-19 Contracting: Observations on Federal Contracting in Response to the Pandemic" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-20-632; Ryan Gabrielson and others, "A Closer Look at Federal COVID Contractors Reveals Inexperience, Fraud Accusations and a Weapons Dealer Operating Out of Someone's House," ProPublica, May 27, 2020, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/a-closer-look-at-federal-covid-contractors-reveals-inexperience-fraud-accusations-and-a-weapons-dealer-operating-out-of-someones-house.
- 17 See, for example, Office of the Inspector General, "CO-VID-19: OSHA Needs to Improve its Handling of Whistleblower Complaints During the Pandemic" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2020), available at https://www.oig.dol.gov/public/reports/oa/2020/19-20-010-10-105.pdf; Michael Felson, "Trump's Labor Department Walks Away from Wage Theft," The Hill, June 30, 2020, available at https://thehill.com/opinion/white-house/S05225-trumps-labor-department-walks-away-from-wage-theft.
- 18 Economic Policy Institute, "Congressional Review Act resolution to block Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces rule," March 27, 2017, available at https://www.epi.org/perkins/ congressional-review-act-resolution-to-block-fair-pay-safeworkplaces-rule-h-j-res-37-s-j-res-12/; Federal Register 81 (165), August 25, 2016, available at https://www.govinfo. gov/content/pkg/FR-2016-08-25/pdf/2016-19678.pdf.
- 19 For example, workers in approximately half of all complaints filed with the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs in FY 2019 and FY 2020 alleged that they were retaliated against for reporting discrimination. U.S. Department of Labor, "OFCCP By the Numbers: Complaints Received, by Employment Practice," available at https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/about/data/accomplishments (last accessed November 2021).
- 20 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk"; Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk: Appendix IV: Company Profiles" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Contracting%20Report%20 Appendix%20Final.pdf.
- 21 The committee specifically reviewed whether the corporation or its parent company received more than \$500,000 in federal contracts in FY 2012.
- 22 The Contractor Performance Assessment Reporting System provides detailed performance evaluations as well as integrity records containing "federal contractor criminal, civil, and administrative proceedings in connection with federal awards; suspensions and debarments; administrative agreements issued in lieu of suspension or debarment; non-responsibility determinations; terminations for cause or default; defective pricing determinations; termination for material failure to comply; subcontractor payment issues; information on trafficking in persons; and recipient not qualified determinations." See General Services Administration, "CPARS," available at https://www.cpars.gov/index.htm (last accessed September 2021). Note that the government requires companies to publicly certify in the Federal Awardee Performance and Integrity Information System whether the corporation or principals have been part of a "(1) criminal proceeding resulting in a conviction or other acknowledgment of fault; (2) civil proceeding resulting in a finding of fault with a monetary fine, penalty, reimbursement, restitution, and/or damages greater than \$5,000, or other acknowledgment of fault; and/or (3) administrative proceeding resulting in a finding of fault with either a monetary fine or penalty greater than \$5,000 or reimbursement, restitution, or damages greater than \$100,000, or other acknowledgment of fault" in the past five years.

- 23 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk." Consistent with the methodology of the Senate HELP committee report, this report lists the initial penalties or back pay assessed. As noted in the report, "initial penalties are frequently negotiated by employers with DOL, and can be reduced in an effort to reach resolution of a case and remediation of unsafe conditions in a timely matter. Because initial penalties more accurately reflect the severity of each particular incident, a determination was made to sort based on the initial penalty determination."
- 24 According to the Senate HELP Committee report, "Avondale Industries was an independent shipbuilding company that was acquired by Litton Industries, which itself was then acquired by Northrop Grumman. In 2011, Northrop Grumman spun off its shipbuilding operations into Huntington Ingalls." See U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk: Appendix IV: Company Profiles"; Hugh Lessig, "Huntington Ingalls closes sale of former Avondale yard," Daily Press, October 5, 2018, available at https://www.dailypress.com/business/shipyards/dp-nws-avondale-sale-20181005-story.html.
- 25 Ibid. Unlike the other Occupational Safety and Health Administration cases reviewed in the Senate HELP Committee report, the committee staff did not include a case closed date. For that reason, the CAP Action report only documents OSHA violations that occurred after the committee report was published.
- 26 USAspending.gov, "Huntington Ingalls Industries, Inc.", available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/ b2797851-e61a-5906-9124-4551dfaee785-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 27 U.S. Department of Justice, "Defense Contractor Agrees to Pay \$9.2 Million to Settle False Billing Allegations," Press release, August 15, 2017, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/defense-contractor-agrees-pay-92-millionsettle-false-billing-allegations.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 U.S. Department of Justice, "Defense Contractor Agrees to Pay \$9.2 Million to Settle False Billing Allegations"; Federal Contractor Misconduct Database, "Pascagoula Shipyard False Billing - Criminal Prosecutions," available at https:// www.contractormisconduct.org/misconduct/2771/ pascagoula-shipyard-false-billing-criminal-prosecution (last accessed October 2021): Federal Contractor Misconduct Database, "U.S. v. Wilson (Making a Fraudulent and Materially False Statement)," available at https://www.contractormisconduct.org/misconduct/2600/u-s-v-wilson-making-afraudulent-and-materially-false-statement (last accessed October 2021). Two former Huntington Ingalls employees pleaded guilty to criminal charges for failing to report to authorities the submission of fraudulent invoices on Navy and Coast Guard ship contracts; the two employees pressured their subordinates to bill the government for false hours at the shipyard in Pascagoula. Another former employee pleaded guilty to making false statements to government agents investigating government mischarging.
- 30 General Dynamics, "Bath Iron Works," available at https:// www.gd.com/our-businesses/marine-systems/bath-ironworks (last accessed May 2021). U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk: Appendix IV: Company Profiles."
- 31 USAspending.gov, "Bath Iron Works Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/dfeb7b78-4b2b-03c3-61e6-501fdd5fc62f-C/latest (last accessed November 2021).

- 32 USAspending.gov, "General Dynamics Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/aff7cef3-0656-75dc-eb1f-774718159d09-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 33 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "EPA Settlements Resolve Alleged Violations of Toxic Chemical Reporting Requirements by Four New England Companies," Press release, July 17, 2018, available at https://archive.epa.gov/ epa/newsreleases/epa-settlements-resolve-alleged-violations-toxic-chemical-reporting-requirements-four.html; AP News, "Bath Iron Works settles complaint case with the EPA," July 18, 2018, available at https://apnews.com/artic le/138cb244a435419a873c583103442ba9; Beth Brogan, "Bath Iron Works to pay \$355,000 to settle EPA complaint," Bangor Daily News, July 18, 2018, available at https://bangordailynews.com/2018/07/18/news/bath-iron-works-topay-355000-to-settle-epa-complaint/.
- 34 For dates, see U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk: Appendix IV: Company Profiles," p. 63; U.S. Department of Labor, "US Labor Department's OSHA proposes more than \$3 million in fines to BP-Husky refinery near Toledo, Ohio," Press release, March 8, 2010, available at https://www.osha.gov/news/newsrleases/nation-al/03082010; U.S. Department of Labor, "Hilda L. Solis v. BP Products North America," OSHRC Docket Nos. 09-1695 and 09-1878," available at https://www.osha.gov/enforcement/cwsa/bp-products-north-america-inc-08122010 (last accessed November 2021).
- 35 USAspending.gov, "BP PLC," available at https://www. usaspending.gov/recipient/ee4ae354-93da-3054-24cff9c81080a1ee-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 36 On April 20, 2010, the Deepwater Horizon, an offshore oil rig leased by BP, exploded and sank, releasing 4 million barrels of oil into the Macondo Prospect in the Gulf of Mexico. U.S. Department of Justice, "U.S. and Five Gulf States Reach Historic Settlement with BP to Resolve Civil Lawsuit Over Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill," Press release, October 5, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-and-five-gulf-states-reach-historic-settlement-bp-resolve-civil-lawsuit-over-deepwater. For a list of EPA enforcement-related activities, see U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Deepwater Horizon BP Gulf of Mexico Oil Spill," available at https://www.epa.gov/enforcement/deepwater-horizon-bp-gulf-mexico-oil-spill (last accessed November 2021).
- 37 U.S. Department of Justice, "U.S. and Five Gulf States Reach Historic Settlement with BP to Resolve Civil Lawsuit Over Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill."
- 38 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "BP Temporarily Suspended from New Contracts with the Federal Government," Press release, November 28, 2012, available at https://archive.epa.gov/epapages/newsroom_archive/new sreleases/2aaf1c1dc80c969885257abf006dafb0.html.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "EPA to Lift Suspension and Debarment of BP from Federal Government Contracts/Agreement contains strong provisions to continue safety and ethics improvements in order to comply," Press release, March 13, 2014, available at https://archive.epa.gov/epapages/newsroom_archive/newsreleases/c6a-5be4a1a2db87f85257c9a0071760c.html.
- 41 U.S. Department of Justice, "BP Amoco to Pay U.S. \$20.5 Million to Resolve Allegations of Royalty Underpayments from Indian and Federal Lands," Press release, September 16, 2011, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/bp-amoco-pay-us-205-million-resolve-allegations-royalty-underpayments-indian-and-federal.

- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Note that Electronic Data Systems Inc., a subsidiary of HP Enterprise Services, is also included in this report. The authors list the two companies separately since there was no shared ownership structure at the time of their labor violations or for most of the performance review period.
- 44 In 2018, DXC spun off its U.S. public sector business as an independent public company, Perspecta. The authors do not include Perspecta in the contract awards listed because DXC Technology is still the parent company for Computer Sciences Corp. BusinessWire, "CSC Announces Merger with Enterprise Services Segment of Hewlett Packard Enterprise to Create Global IT Services Leader," Press release, May 24, 2016, available at https://www. businesswire.com/news/home/20160524006613/en/CSC-Announces-Merger-Enterprise-Services-Segment-Hewlett; DXC Technology, "DXC Technology Completes Separation of U.S. Public Sector Business, Combining with Vencore and KeyPoint to Form Perspecta," Press release, June 1, 2018, available at https://www.businesswire.com/news/ home/20180601005175/en/DXC-Technology-Completes-Separation-of-U.S.-Public-Sector-Business-Combiningwith-Vencore-and-KeyPoint-to-Form-Perspecta.
- 45 USAspending.gov, "Computer Sciences Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/02f41bf9-2c1e-61ab-02b5-6d0389192489-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 46 USAspending.gov, "DXC Technology," available at https:// www.usaspending.gov/recipient/fc56c7c2-a8a5-641eba61-5c10c3377358-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 47 U.S. Department of Justice, "Manhattan U.S. Attorney Announces \$2.775 Million Settlement of Medicaid Billing Fraud Case Against New York City And Computer Sciences Corporation," Press release, July 29, 2020, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/manhattan-us-attorney-announces-2775-million-settlement-medicaid-billing-fraud-case.
- 48 U.S. Department of Justice, "Computer Sciences Corporation Agrees to Pay \$389,355 to Resolve False Claims Act Allegations in Connection with Hanford Site Electronic Medical Records System," Press release, October 30, 2018, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/004/933/original/Computer_Sciences_Corporation__Hanford_Medical_Rec_System_FCA_DOJPR.pdf?1541690585; United States of America v. Computer Sciences Corporation (2016), available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000//004/934/original/Computer_Sciences_Corporation__Hanford_Medical_Rec_System_FCA_COMPLAINT. pdf?1541690585.
- 49 U.S. Department of Justice, "Air Force Contractor Pays \$380,000 to Settle Allegations of False Claims," Press release, January 29, 2015, available at https://www.justice. gov/usao-wdok/pr/air-force-contractor-pays-380000-settle-allegations-false-claims.
- 50 U.S. Department of Justice, "Netcracker Technology Corp. and Computer Sciences Corp. Agree to Settle Civil False Claims Act Allegations," Press release, November 2, 2015, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/004/213/original/Computer_Sciences_ Corp__ Kingsley_DOJPR.pdf?1446825919; Spencer S. Hsu, "U.S. firms to pay \$13 million to settle claim they paid Russians for security work," The Washington Post, November 2, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/us-firms-to-pay-13-million-to-settle-claim-they-paid-russians-for-security-work/2015/11/02/abdd7d56-818a-11e5-a7ca-6ab6ec20f839_story.html.

- 51 U.S. Department of Justice, "Netcracker Technology Corp. and Computer Sciences Corp. Agree to Settle Civil False Claims Act Allegations."
- 52 Hsu, "U.S. firms to pay \$13 million to settle claim they paid Russians for security work."
- 53 U.S. Department of Justice, "Computer Sciences Corporation To Pay \$1.1 Million To Resolve False Claims Act Allegations," Press release, April 15, 2014, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-md/pr/computer-sciences-corporation-pay-11-million-resolve-false-claims-act-allegations; Defense Aerospace, "CSC Receives \$192 Million Army Contract to Provide C4ISR Regional Support Center Support Services," Press release, October 30, 2008, available at http://www.defense-aerospace.com/article-view/release/99278/csc-wins-\$192m-for-us-army-c4isr-support-services.html.
- 54 Dismas Charities Inc., "About Dismas," available at https://www.dismas.com/about/ (last accessed October 2021).
- 55 USAspending.gov, "Dismas Charities, Inc.", available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/9f2a9b9a-2a6baee5-ab34-80c4cf96a956-P/latest (last accessed November 2021)
- 56 Scott Sandlin, "Ex-guard faces at least 4 years for sexual assaults at halfway house," Albuquerque Journal, May 23, 2016, available at https://www.abqjournal.com/779204/halfway-house-guard-pleads-guilty-to-abusing-6-female-inmates.html; Abqjournal News Staff, "Halfway house guard gets 8 years for abusing female inmates," Albuquerque Journal, November 16, 2016, available at https://www.abqjournal.com/890761/halfway-house-guard-gets-8-years-for-abusing-female-inmates.html.
- 57 In 2018, DXC Technology spun off its U.S. public sector operations as a new company, Perspecta Inc. Note that Computer Sciences Corp. is also included in this report. The authors list it separately from Electronic Data Systems, since there was no shared ownership structure at the time of their labor violations or for most of the performance review period. HP, "HP to Acquire EDS for \$13.9 Billion," Press release, May 13, 2008, available at https://web.archive.org/web/20131108074429if_/http://www8.hp.com/us/en/hp-news/press-release.html?id=169924#.UnyWbq_7Q2w; HP, "EDS, an HP Company, Becoming HP Enterprise Services," Press release, September 23, 2009, available at https://www8.hp.com/us/en/hp-news/press-release.html?id=169489#_YIVOjmZKh24.
- 58 DXC Technology, "DXC Technology Completes Separation of U.S. Public Sector Business, Combining with Vencore and KeyPoint to Form Perspecta"; Hewlett Packard Enterprise Completes Spin-off and Merger of its Enterprise Services Business with CSC," Press release, April 3, 2017, available at https://www.hpe.com/us/en/newsroom/press-release/2017/04/hewlett-packard-enterprise-completes-spin-off-and-merger-of-its-enterprise-services-business-with-csc.html.
- 59 USAspending.gov,"Perspecta Enterprise Solutions," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/674fee54-c4a7-ec07-dd0a-6771079e4837-C/all (last accessed November 2021).
- 60 USAspending.gov, "DXC Technology," available at https:// www.usaspending.gov/recipient/fc56c7c2-a8a5-641eba61-5c10c3377358-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 61 U.S. Department of Justice, "Hewlett-Packard Company Agrees to Pay \$32.5 Million for Alleged Overbilling of the U.S. Postal Service," Press release, August 1, 2014, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/hewlett-packardcompany-agrees-pay-325-million-alleged-overbilling-uspostal-service.

- 62 Paul Martin, "Review of NASA's Agency Consolidated End-User Services Contract (IG-14-013)" (Washington: Office of Inspector General, 2014), available at http://s3.amazonaws. com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/003/648/original/ Hewlett-Packard___ACES_Audit_NASAIG.pdf?1430496335.
- 63 Ibid. The contract ran from November 2011 through October 2015, with the option to extend after that point.
- 64 Martin, "Review of NASA's Agency Consolidated End-User Services Contract (IG-14-013)."
- 65 Frank Konkel, "NASA Has 'Significant Problems' with \$2.58 IT Contract," Federal Computer Week, February 5, 2014, available at https://fcw.com/articles/2014/02/05/nasa-hassignificant-problems-with-2b-it-contract.aspx.
- 66 Rachel Sapin, "Sandia head to employees: New contract will include leadership changes," Albuquerque Business First, December 16, 2016, available at https://www.bizjournals.com/albuquerque/news/2016/12/16/sandia-head-to-employees-new-contract-will-include.html; Susan Montoya Bryan, "\$2.6B Contract Awarded for Sandia National Labs Management," Phys.Org, December 16, 2016, available at https://phys.org/news/2016-12-26b-awarded-sandianational-labs.html.
- 67 USASpending.gov, "Lockheed Martin Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/8eb63ea3-62bf-fb17-a102-cef2413a072f-P/all (last accessed November 2021). Note that the authors do not include a separate award amount for Sandia because USAspending. gov appears to track contracts going toward the corporation when controlled by Lockheed Martin and Honeywell international under the same entry.
- 68 Sebastien Roblin, "The Air Force admits the F-35 fighter jet costs too much. So it wants to spend even more.", NBC News, March 7, 2021, available at https://www.nbcnews. com/think/opinion/air-force-admits-f-35-fighter-jet-coststoo-much-ncna1259781.
- 69 Valerie Insinna, "Government watchdog finds more problems with F-35's spare parts pipeline," Defense News, April 25, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/air/2019/04/25/government-watchdog-finds-more-problems-with-f-35s-spare-parts-pipeline/; U.S. Government Accountability Office, "F-35 Joint Strike Fighter: Action Needed to Improve Reliability and Prepare for Modernization Efforts" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/qao-19-341.pdf.
- 70 U.S. House Committee on Oversight and Reform, "F-35 Joint Strike Fighter: Ensuring Safety and Accountability in the Government's Trillion Dollar Investment," available at https://oversight.house.gov/legislation/hearings/f-35-joint-strike-fighter-ensuring-safety-and-accountability-in-the-government (last accessed May 2021); Valerie Insinna, "Lawmakers pressure Lockheed to pay back Pentagon for F-35 parts problems," Defense News, July 22, 2020, available at https://www.defensenews.com/air/2020/07/22/lawmakers-put-lockheed-under-pressure-to-pay-back-pentagon-for-f-35-parts-problems/.
- 71 Ibid.
- 72 MSA is now co-owned by Leidos and Centerra Group. The alleged misconduct occurred before MSA was purchased by Leidos. Leidos acquired Lockheed's information systems and services business in 2016. Annette Cary, "Feds sue Hanford contractor, claiming kickbacks and lies defrauded taxpayers out of millions," Tri-City Herald, February 8, 2019, available at https://www.tri-cityherald.com/news/local/hanford/article226014785.html; Loren Thompson, "Leidos Deal Closes, Spawning Vast Solutions Enterprise," Forbes, August 17, 2016, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2016/08/17/leidos-deal-closes-spawning-vast-solutions-enterprise/7sh=17df709b66e9.

73 U.S. Department of Justice, "United States Files False Claims Act Suit Against Mission Support Alliance LLC, Several Lockheed Affiliates, and Jorge Francisco Armijo for Inflated Information Technology Subcontract Costs," Press release, February 8, 2019, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/ pr/united-states-files-false-claims-act-suit-against-missionsupport-alliance-llc-several.

74 Ibid.

75 Ibid.

76 Annette Cary, "Ex-Hanford contractors to pay \$6M to settle fraud lawsuit – but still come out ahead," Tri-City Herald, April 13, 2021, available at https://www.tri-cityherald.com/ news/local/hanford/article250607654.html.

77 Ibid.

- 78 U.S. Department of Justice, "Lockheed Martin Agrees To Pay \$4.4 Million To Resolve Claims It Provided Faulty Equipment To The Coast Guard," Press release, January 19, 2018, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-ndca/pr/ lockheed-martin-agrees-pay-44-million-resolve-claims-itprovided-faulty-equipment-coast.
- 79 Colin Clark, "Lockheed Fined, Ordered To Fix National Security Cutter Radios; Whistleblower Suit," Breaking Defense, January 22, 2018, available at https://breakingdefense.com/2018/01/lockheed-fined-ordered-to-fix-national-security-cutter-radios-whistleblower-suit/. Lockheed did not respond to the reporter's request for comment.
- 80 U.S. Department of Justice, "Lockheed Martin Agrees To Pay \$4.4 Million To Resolve Claims It Provided Faulty Equipment To The Coast Guard."
- 81 Frank G. Klotz, "Final Notice of Violation," U.S. Department of Energy, July 13, 2015, available at https://www.energy. gov/sites/prod/files/2015/07/f24/Final%20Notice%20of%20 Violation%20for%20Sandia%20Corporation%20%20SEA-2015-01%20%28FNOV%29%207-13-15%20%282%29.pdf.
- 82 U.S. Department of Justice, "Lockheed Martin Agrees to Pay \$2 Million to Settle Allegations That it Overbilled the Government," Press release, March 25, 2015, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/003/779/original/Lockheed, Martin_-_C-130_ Fuel_Overbilling_DOJPR.pdf?1430851498.

83 Ibid.

- 84 U.S. Department of Justice, "Sandia Corporation Agrees to Pay \$4.7 Million to Resolve Allegations Related to Lobbying Activities," Press release, August 21, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/sandia-corporationagrees-pay-47-million-resolve-allegations-related-lobbying-activities.
- 85 Office of Inspector General, "Special Inquiry: Alleged Attempts by Sandia National Laboratories to Influence Congress and Federal Officials on a Contract Extension" (Washington: U.S. Department of Energy, 2014), available at https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/07/f24/ Sandia-FOIA.pdf.
- 86 Center for Public Integrity, Patrick Malone, and Jeffrey Smith, "How a Federal Lab Lobbied With Taxpayer Dollars," Time, July 8, 2015, available at https://time.com/3948974/sandia-national-laboratories-lobbying/; Office of Inspector General, "Special Inquiry: Alleged Attempts by Sandia National Laboratories to Influence Congress and Federal Officials on a Contract Extension," (Washington: U.S. Department of Energy, 2014), available at https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/07/f24/Sandia-FOIA.pdf.
- 87 U.S. Department of Justice, "Sandia Corporation Agrees to Pay \$4.7 Million to Resolve Allegations Related to Lobbying Activities."

- 88 U.S. Department of Justice, "Defense Contractor Agrees to Pay \$27.5 Million to Settle Overbilling Allegations," Press release, December 19, 2014, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/defense-contractor-agrees-pay-275-millionsettle-overbilling-allegations.
- 89 Peter Cary, Patrick Malone, and R. Jeffrey Smith, "Light penalties and lax oversight encourage weak safety culture at nuclear weapons lab," Center for Public Integrity, June 26, 2017, available at https://apps.publicintegrity.org/nuclear-negligence/light-penalties/; Frank G. Klotz, "Letter to Dr. Paul Hommert," U.S. Department of Energy, September 25, 2014, available at https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/10/f18/092514-Sandia-PNOV-WEA-2014-04_0.pdf.
- 90 Frank G. Klotz, "Letter to Sandia Corporation and Laboratories Director Jill Hruby," U.S. Department of Energy, November 17, 2015, available at https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2015/11/f27/Sandia%20Corporation%20 PNOV%20%28WEA-2015-06%29.pdf.
- 91 In June 2018, L3 Technologies sold the Vertex Aerospace businesses to American Industrial Partners. In October 2018, L3 Technologies merged with Harris Corporation to form L3Harris Technologies. L3 Harris, "L3 Completes Sale of Vertex Aerospace Businesses," Press release, July 3, 2018, available at https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20180703005429/en/L3-Completes-Sale-of-Vertex-Aerospace-Businesses; Jarrett Renshaw and Harry Brumpton, "Harris and L3 agree merger to become sixth-largest U.S. defense contractor," Reuters, October 14, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-m-a-defense-harris-l3/harris-and-l3-agree-merger-to-become sixth-largest-u-s-defense-contractor-idUSKCN1MOOPV.
- 92 Award amount calculated by adding the contracts awarded to L-3 Communications from FY 2013 to FY 2020, L3 Technologies from FY 2013 to FY 2020, and L3Harris Technologies in FY 2020. L-3 sold off its Vertex Aerospace operations in 2018 to American Industrial Partners, a private equity firm. The authors have not included American Industrial Partners in this report, since it does not receive government contracts. Businesswire, "L3 Completes Sale of Vertex Aerospace Businesses," Press release, July 3, 2018, available at https://www.businesswire.com/ news/home/20180703005429/en/L3-Completes-Saleof-Vertex-Aerospace-Businesses. See USAspending. gov, "L3 Technologies, Inc.," available at https://www. usaspending.gov/recipient/f62c0ae5-cbcd-0418-2c98-202137912112-P/latest (last accessed November 2021); USAspending.gov, "L3Harris Technologies, Inc.," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/1bf91306-8645-3872-dab6-db03538a334f-P/latest (last accessed November 2021); USAspending.gov, "L-3 Communications Holdings, Inc.," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/ recipient/3f37e61b-5411-b1ec-97a8-9e265be6533d-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 93 U.S. Department of Justice, "Manhattan U.S. Attorney Files And Simultaneously Settles False Claims Act Lawsuit Against Defense Contractor And Its President For Multi-Year Fraud Involving Sale Of Defective Weapons Sights To U.S. Military And Other Agencies," Press release, November 25, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/manhattan-us-attorney-files-and-simultaneously-settles-false-claims-act-lawsuit-against; Jonathan Stempel, "Military contractor L-3 pays \$25.6 million to settle U.S. fraud lawsuit," Reuters, November 24, 2015, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-l-3-communi-hldg-lawsuit/military-contractor-l-3-pays-25-6-million-to-settle-u-s-fraud-lawsuit-idUSKBNOTD27U20151124.
- 94 U.S. Department of Justice, "Manhattan U.S. Attorney Files And Simultaneously Settles False Claims Act Lawsuit Against Defense Contractor And Its President For Multi-Year Fraud Involving Sale Of Defective Weapons Sights To U.S. Military And Other Agencies."

- 96 Project on Government Oversight, "Investigation of April 2015 RV-135V Fire," available at https://www.contractormisconduct.org/misconduct/2462/investigation-of-april-2015-rc-135v-fire (last accessed May 2021); Department of the Air Force, "United States Air Force Aircraft Accident Investigation Board Report" (Langley-Eustis, VA: 2015), available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/ documents/000/004/150/original/L-3_Communications_-_RC-135V_Fire_REPORTSUMMARY.pdf?1441207605. According to the board report: "I find by preponderance of the evidence that the cause of the mishap was a leak in the high-pressure oxygen system due to poor assembling of the system tubing at depot maintenance. Failure by L-3 Communications depot maintenance personnel to tighten a retaining nut connecting a metal oxygen tube to a junction fitting above the galley properly caused an oxygen leak. This created a highly flammable oxygen-rich environment that ignited. The resulting fire melted the retaining nut causing the tubing to become detached from the junction fitting, feeding more oxygen to the fire, increasing its size, and causing severe damage to the airframe, galley, and mission equipment onboard the aircraft."
- 97 Tom LoBianco, "Loose Nut Costs Air Force \$62.4 Million in Accident," CNN, August 28, 2015, available at https://www. cnn.com/2015/08/27/politics/loose-nut-air-force-crash/ index.html.
- 98 EMS 1, "AMR Acquiring Rural/Metro Corporation," July 30, 2015, available at https://www.ems1.com/american-medical-response/articles/amr-acquiring-ruralmetro-corporation-an86zxZ96onmolXh; Global Medical Response, "AMGH and AMR Complete Transaction and Combine Under New Parent Company Global Medical Response," June 14, 2018, available at https://www.globalmedicalresponse.com/news/2018/amgh-and-amr-complete-transaction-and-combine-unde.
- 99 Rural/Metro Corporation merged with American Medical Response (AMR)—a subsidiary of Envision Healthcare—in 2015. See USAspending.gov, "Rural/Metro Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/ recipient/8d81c033-456b-27a9-5d9d-efb723ee6ef4-C/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 100 Contract spending numbers are for FY 2016 to FY 2020. USAspending.gov, "American Medical Response," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/4836c5e2-7a2b-b8fd-74f4-0a4fea968f11-C/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 101 USAspending.gov, "Global Medical Response," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/71df12a5-3908-b5b1-c8ac-ac52c8e47ff5-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 102 U.S. Attorney's Office Western District of Kentucky, "Ambulance Company Agrees to Pay \$5,426,000 to Settle Fraudulent Billing of Medicare," Press release, June 19, 2012, available at https://www.justice.gov/archive/usao/ kyw/news/2012/20120619-01.html.
- 103 Dan Levine and Martha Graybow, "Dial 911-FOR-PROFIT— Just don't tell a firehouse," Reuters, April 15, 2011, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-ambulance/ dial-911-for-profit-just-dont-tell-a-firehouse-idUSL-NE73E05O20110415.
- 104 USAspending.gov, "Stanley Associates, Inc," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/5497c22a-9a50-3267-e435-c55613ab835d-C/latest (last November 2021).
- 105 USAspending.gov, "CGI INC," available at https://www. usaspending.gov/recipient/b73738fc-4ddf-cbe5-2f46-0de351ad08d2-P/all (last accessed November 2021).

- 106 Lori McDowell v. CGI Federal, Inc., and DOES, U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, 2017 available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/004/640/original/CGI_Group__McDowell_ COMPLAINT.pdf?1499438288.
- 107 Ibid.; Hogan Lovells, "McDowell v. CGI Federal Inc.: A Stark Reminder to Government Contractors of their Cybersecurity Obligations," JD Supra, October 10, 2017, available at https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/mcdowell-v-cgi-federal-inc-a-stark-32422/; McDowell v. CGI Federal, Civil Action No. 15-1157 (GK) Memorandum Opinion (2017), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCOURTS-dcd-1_15-cv-01157/pdf/USCOURTS-dcd-1_15-cv-01157/pdf/USCOURTS-dcd-1_15-cv-01157/odf/USCOURTS-dcd-1_15
- 108 Hogan Lovells, "McDowell v. CGI Federal Inc.: A Stark Reminder to Government Contractors of their Cybersecurity Obligations."
- 109 CGI, "CGI awarded Passport Production contract renewal with U.S. Department of State," Press release, October 16, 2017, available at https://www.cgi.com/en/2017-10-16-CGI-awarded-Passport-Production-contractrenewal-with-U-S-Department-of-State.
- 110 UnitedHealth Group received billions of dollars in federal contracts during the study period. However, the authors do not include totals from the company's overview page on USAspending.gov because it is potentially skewed by a large federal grant. For example, the Project on Government Oversight reports that UnitedHealth received \$14.9 billion in federal contracts from EY 2013 and EY 2020, and ranks the company as the 89th largest federal contractor in 2020. See Project on Government Oversight, "Federal Contractor Misconduct Database," available at https://www. contractormisconduct.org (last accessed November 2021). Moreover, in 2018, UnitedHealth Group issued a press release announcing that OptumServe, a subsidiary providing information technology services for health data, secured a position on a "governmentwide contracting vehicle called Alliant 2, which assists federal agencies in soliciting integrated information technology solutions," worth up to \$15 billion. See UnitedHealth Group, "Optum Secures Place on Coveted \$50 Billion Federal Government Contracting Vehicle," Press release, August 9, 2018, available at https:// www.unitedhealthgroup.com/newsroom/2018/2018-08-09-optum-secures-vehicle-contracting.html. Finally, subsidiary Optum lists its federal contracts on its webpage. See Optum, "Federal Government Contract Vehicles," available at https://www.optum.com/business/solutions/government/federal/contract.html (last accessed November 2021).
- 111 Evercare is now known as Optum Palliative and Hospice Care, which provides hospice care across the United States.
- 112 U.S. Department of Justice, "Minnesota-Based Hospice Provider to Pay \$18 Million for Alleged False Claims to Medicare for Patients Who Were Not Terminally Ill," Press release, July 13, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/ opa/pr/minnesota-based-hospice-provider-pay-18-million-alleged-false-claims-medicare-patients-who.
- 113 Ibid.
- 114 See U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk."

- 115 AECOM, "AECOM completes acquisition of URS Corporation," Press release, available at https://aecom.com/press-releases/aecom-announced-today-that-the-company-has-completed-its-acquisition-of-urs-corporation-with-broad-support-from-stakeholders-following-approval-of-the-merger-agreement-by-urs-stockholders-and/ (last accessed May 2021).
- 116 USAspending.gov, "URS Federal Services International, Inc.," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/ b3bada12-2b14-baf4-f3a1-e71afbbfea8f-C/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 117 USAspending.gov, "AECOM," available at https://www. usaspending.gov/recipient/ee3dbe3b-c5db-fe4c-c3b9-19f0f8f5ace6-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 118 U.S Department of Justice, "U.S. Attorney Reaches Settlement for False Claims Act Violations on Project Management Oversight Contract," October 11, 2017, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-edpa/pr/us-attorney-reaches-settlement-false-claims-act-violations-project-management-oversight.

119 Ibid.

120 U.S. Department of Justice, "URS Corporation AES to Pay \$580K to Resolve Allegations it Overcharged on Niantic River Bridge Contract," Press release, March 2, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-ct/pr/urs-corporation-aes-pay-580k-resolve-allegations-it-overchargedniantic-river-bridge.

121 Ibid.

- 122 U.S. Department of Justice, "Settlement Agreement for United States ex rel. Brunson, Busche, and Tamosaitis v. Bechtel National, In., Bechtel Corp., URS Corp., and URS Entergy & Construction, Inc., Case No. 2:13-CV-05013-EFS (E.D. Wash)," November 22, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-edwa/press-release/file/913411/download; U.S. Department of Justice, "BNI and URS to Pay \$125 Million Resolving Alleged False Claims Regarding Deficient Nuclear Quality Procurements at the Waste Treatment Plant and Improper Payments to Lobby Congress," Press release, November 25, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-edwa/pr/bni-and-urs-pay-125-million-resolving-alleged-false-claims-regarding-deficient-nuclear.
- 123 U.S. Department of Justice, "BNI and URS to Pay \$125 Million Resolving Alleged False Claims Regarding Deficient Nuclear Quality Procurements at the Waste Treatment Plant and Improper Payments to Lobby Congress."

124 Ibid.

- 125 U.S. Department of Justice, "Settlement Agreement for United States ex rel. Brunson, Busche, and Tamosaitis v. Bechtel National, In., Bechtel Corp., URS Corp., and URS Entergy & Construction, Inc."
- 126 WRPS is owned by URS Corporation and Energy Solutions. See Washington River Protection Solutions, "WRPS receives national VPPA award," September 4, 2014, available at https://wrpstoc.com/wrps-receives-national-ypppa-award/.
- 127 Project on Government Oversight, "Hanford Whistleblower Reinstatement," available at https://www.contractormisconduct.org/misconduct/2390/hanford-whistleblower-reinstatement (last accessed May 2021); Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "OSHA orders Hanford nuclear facility contractor to reinstate worker fired for raising environmental safety concerns," Press release, August 20, 2014, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/000/004/010/original/URS_Corporation. Hanford_WB_Reinstatement_OSHAPR.pdf?1431446898; Steve Gossman, "Letter to Sandra Kent," U.S. Department of Labor, July 22, 2014, available at https://www.wyden.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2014%2007.23%20Secretary's%20 Findings.Signed.pdf.

- 128 James Pasley, "Inside America's most toxic nuclear waste dump, where 56 million gallons of buried radioactive sludge are leaking into the earth," Business Insider, September 23, 2019, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/hanford-nuclear-site-photos-toxic-waste-2019-9#but-the-most-concerning-is-the-highly-radioactive-waste-that-was-stored-in-177-storage-tanks-each-holding-between-55000-and-100000-qallons-19.
- 129 Ronan Farrow and Rich McHugh, "Welcome to 'the Most Toxic Place in America," NBC, November 29, 2016, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/welcomemost-toxic-place-america-n689141.
- 130 U.S. Department of Labor, "Order Approving Settlement, Shelly Doss v. Washington River Protection Solutions," April 9, 2015, available at https://www.oalj.dol.gov/DECISIONS/ ALI/ERA/2014/DOSS_SHELLY_v_WASHINGTON_RIV-ER_PRO_2014ERA00008_(APR_09_2015)_105831_CA-DEC_SD.PDF?_ga=2.11263668.1233576412.1633015099-1379288887.1629732865; Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "OSHA orders Hanford nuclear facility contractor to reinstate worker fired for raising environmental safety concerns."
- 131 U.S. Department of Energy, "NCO-2011-02: Letter to David A. Pethick, Group General Manager, URS Energy & Construction, Inc.," October 13, 2011, available at https://www. energy.gov/sites/prod/files/hss/Enforcement%20and%20 Oversight/Enforcement/docs/consentorders/URS_Signed_ Consent_Order_%28NCO-2011-02%29%282%29.pdf.
- 132 ST Engineering, "VT Systems Changes Name to ST Engineering North America and Adopts the Group Corporate brand," Press release, June 18, 2019, available at https://www.stengg.com/en/newsroom/news-releases/vt-systems-changes-name-to-st-engineering-north-america-and-adopts-the-group-corporate-brand/.
- 133 OSHA penalties result from a November 2009 fire and explosion that killed two workers and seriously injured two others. See U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk", p. 12.
- 134 USAspending.gov, "VT Halter Marine, Inc.," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/28f2b0ea-f419-0c81-b55c-bc744b5db8a0-C/2020 (last accessed November 2021).
- 135 Harlan Kirgan, "NOAA says another shipyard will finish ship VT Halter built," GulfLive, January 2, 2019, available at https://www.gulflive.com/mississippi-press-business/2010/07/noaa_says_another_shipyard_will_finish_ship_vt_halter_built.html.

136 Ibid.

- 137 Nick Blenkey, "NOAA Commissions SWATH That It Towed From Shipbuilder," MarineLog, June 11, 2012, available at https://www.marinelog.com/news/noaa-commissionsswath-that-it-towed-from-shipbuilder/.
- 138 Security Guard Jobs & Training Info, "Wackenhut: A look back at Wackenhut," available at https://securityguardjob. weebly.com/wackenhut-security.html (last accessed November 2021).
- 139 Joel Griffin, "Private equity firm buys G4S Government Solutions," Security InfoWatch, December 2, 2014, available at https://www.securityinfowatch.com/integrators/article/12023614/g4s-government-solutions-acquired-by-private-equity-firm-rebrands-as-centerra-group.
- 140 Constellis, "Constellis Completes Strategic Acquisition of Centerra Group," Press release, April 21, 2017, available at https://www.constellis.com/press/constellis-completesstrategic-acquisition-of-centerra-group/.
- 141 USAspending.gov, "G4S Secure Solutions (USA) Inc," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/741bba87-f7a6-ecaf-9301-483dc15b7fba-C/2020 (last accessed November 2021).

- 142 Total award amount for G45 Secure Solutions. Parent company G45 was awarded about \$1.89 billion in contracts in the same time period. USAspending.gov, "G45 PLC," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/c50543f3-d69f-fdbe-a150-24672326bdee-P/latest (last accessed November 2021). The authors calculated the total award amount from the contracts awarded to G45 PLC.
- 143 USAspending.gov, "Centerra Group, LLC," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/549a730ff4b7-d40c-d43f-f60c236ced33-C/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 144 USAspending.gov, "Constellis Holdings," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/ d8662f1a-f109-12c7-b4f2-a7096d2fcf3b-P/2020 (last accessed November 2021).
- 145 U.S. Department of Justice, "Florida-Based Centerra Services International Inc. Agrees to Pay \$7.4 Million to Settle False Claims Act Allegations Related to Wartime Contract," Press release, February 1, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/florida-based-centerra-services-international-inc-agrees-pay-74-million-settle-false-claims; United States of America ex. rel. Gary W. Reno v. Kellogg Brown & Root, Inc. and Wackenhut Services, LLC Defendants, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Texas Beaumont Division (2010), available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/002/743/original/kbrand-g4s-reno_complaint.pdf?1423021357.
- 146 U.S. Department of Justice, "Florida-Based Centerra Services International Inc. Agrees to Pay \$7.4 Million to Settle False Claims Act Allegations Related to Wartime Contract."
- 147 WSI Oakridge was formerly known as Wackenhut Services Inc., and is part of G4S Government Solutions.
- 148 Timothy Gardner, "US nuclear site ends security contract following nun's break-in," Reuters, September 29, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/usa-nucleargaf/us-nuclear-site-ends-security-contract-following-nunsbreak-in-idUKL1E8KT1BE20120929; John Huotari, "After 13 years guarding federal facilities, WSI leaves Oak Ridge," Oak Ridge Today, March 25, 2013, available at https://oakridgetoday.com/2013/03/25/y-12-security-breach-wsi-leaves-oak-ridge/.
- 149 U.S. Department of Energy, "Contract DE-AC05-00OR22800 (Babcock & Wilcox Technical Services Y-12, LLC) – Show Cause Notice," August 10, 2012, available at http://www. pogoarchives.org/m/nss/y12-20120827.pdf.
- 150 Y-12 National Security Complex, "B&W Y-12 to terminate WSI contract," September 28, 2012, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/003/549/original/G4S-Wackenhut_-_WSI_Oak_Ridge_Firing_BWY12PR.pdf?1430320037; Huotari, "After 13 years quarding federal facilities, WSI leaves Oak Ridge."
- 151 Oak Ridge Today, "Letter: WSI Leaves Oak Ridge with 'Flags Flying," March 25, 2013, available at https://oakridgetoday.com/2013/03/25/letter-wsi-leaves-oak-ridge-withflags-flying/.
- 152 U.S. Department of Justice, "Armor Group North America and Its Affiliate Pay \$7.5 Million to Resolve False Claims," Press release, July 7, 2011, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/002/445/original/g4s-wackenhut-gordon_july-2011-update_dojpr.pdf?1423020979.

153 Ibid.

154 James Gordon v. ArmorGroup North America, Inc., U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia (2009), available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/001/649/original/group-4-securicor-gordon_ complaint.pdf?1423020657.

- 155 WSI, "Armor Group North America Reaches Settlement with Dept. of Justice Resolving Former Employees Allegations," Press release, July 7, 2011, available at http://s3.amazonaws.com/fcmd/documents/documents/000/002/450/original/g4s-wackenhut-gordon_july-2011-update_wackpr.pdf?1423020981.
- 156 While the Walsh-Healey Act previously allowed prevailing wage and benefit standard-setting on federal contracts, the law currently sets wages to the federal minimum wage of \$7.25 per hour and excludes contracts with food processing companies. For more information, see Congressional Research Service, "Federal Contract Labor Standards Statutes: An Overview" (Washington: 2007), available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL32086/7.
- 157 The seven food processing and food production companies that appeared among the top 200 workplace law violations and that continued to receive contracts in 2012 were: Beef Products Inc., Imperial Sugar Company Imperial-Savannah, L.P. (subsidiary of Louis Dreyfus Group), Tyson Foods Inc., Butterball Turkey Co. LLC, Interstate Brands Corp., Nestlé USA, and Pilgrim's Pride Corp. See U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk."
- 158 Kelly Tyko, "Tyson Chicken Recall Grows by 500,000 Pounds with About 9 Million Pounds Recalled for Listeria Risk," USA Today, July 8, 2021, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/food/2021/07/08/chicken-recall-tyson-foods-usda-recall-size-increase-listeria/7908510002/; Daniella Genovese, "1 Dead, 3 Hospitalized From Listeria Outbreak Tied to Chicken Recall," Fox Business, July 12, 2021, available at https://www.foxbusiness.com/lifestyle/one-dead-three-hospitalized-listeria-outbreak-fully-cooked-chicken-recall.
- 159 U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Tyson Foods, Inc. Recalls Chicken Nugget Products due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," January 29, 2019, available at https:// www.fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/tyson-foods-inc.-recallschicken-nugget-products-due-possible-foreign-matter; U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Tyson Foods, Inc. Recalls Chicken Strip Products due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," March 21, 2019, available at https:// www.fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/tyson-foods-inc.-recallschicken-strip-products-due-possible-foreign-matter-0; U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Tyson Foods, Inc. Recalls Chicken Strip Products Due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," May 4, 2019, available at https://www. fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/tyson-foods-inc.-recallschicken-strip-products-due-possible-for eign-matter; U.S.Department of Agriculture, "Tyson Foods, Inc. Recalls Ready-To-Eat Chicken Fritter Products due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," June 7, 2019, available at https://www.fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/tyson-foods-inc.recalls-ready-eat-chicken-fritter-products-due-possibleforeign; U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Tyson Foods, Inc. Recalls Weaver Brand Ready-To-Eat Chicken Patty Products due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," August 15, 2019, available at https://www.fsis.usda.gov/ recalls-alerts/tyson-foods-inc.-recalls-weaver-brandready-eat-chicken-patty-products-due-possible; Dan Nosowitz, "Tyson Issues Fourth Recall of the Year For Having Non-Food Material in Its Chicken," Modern Farmer, August 22, 2019, available at https://modernfarmer. com/2019/08/tyson-issues-fourth-recall-of-the-year-forhaving-non-food-material-in-its-chicken/.

160 Ibid.

161 See U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk," pp. 12–13. Consistent with the methodology of the Senate HELP Committee report, this report lists the initial penalties or back pay assessed. OSHA reports that the case was closed on November 17, 2010.

- 162 USAspending.gov, "Tyson Foods, Inc.", available at https:// www.usaspending.gov/recipient/19cf8289-9973-044b-c900-90a7354a6745-P/latest (last accessed November 2021).
- 163 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk"; U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Pilgrim's Pride Corp. Expands Recall of Poultry Products Due to Possible Foreign Matter Contamination," May 13, 2016, available at https://www.fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/pilgrims-pride-corp-expands-recall-poultry-products-due-possible-foreign-matter#:~-text=The%20 first%20recall%20027%2D2016,of%20fully%20cooked%20-chicken%20product; News Desk, "Pilgrim's Pride recalls 50 tons of chicken patties for rubber bits," Food Safety News, February 17, 2018, available at https://www.foodsafetynews.com/2018/02/pilgrims-pride-recalls-50-tons-of-chicken-patties-for-rubber-bits/.
- 164 U.S. Department of Agriculture, "JBS Tolleson, Inc. Recalls Raw Beef Products due to Possible Salmonella Newport Contamination," April 16, 2019, available at https://www. fsis.usda.gov/recalls-alerts/jbs-tolleson-inc.-recalls-rawbeef-products-due-possible-salmonella-newport.
- 165 USAspending.gov, "Pilgrim's Pride Corporation," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/e3d6a37d-a6f3-665a-fda6-08a768175696-C/latest (last accessed May 2021); USAspending.gov, "JBS S/A," available at https://www.usaspending.gov/recipient/dabf2876-5acc-b16d-6584-0af98facd8cc-P/latest (last accessed May 2021).
- 166 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Outbreak of Salmonella Infections Linked to Butterball Brand Ground Turkey," available at https://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/ schwarzengrund-03-19/index.html (last accessed May 2021).
- 167 USAspending.gov, "Butterball, LLC," available at https:// www.usaspending.gov/recipient/0350179c-dd71-e712-99fd-df7588f331ff-P/2017 (last accessed November 2021).
- 168 Interstate Bakery changed its name to Hostess Brand Inc. in 2009. Root Man, "Interstate Bakeries Becomes Hostess Brands," Consumer Goods Technology, November 5, 2009, available at https://consumergoods.com/interstate-bakeries-becomes-hostess-brands.
- 169 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Nestlé USA Announces Voluntary Recall of Ready-to-Bake Refrigerated Cookie Dough Products Due to Potential Presence of Foreign Material," October 31, 2019, available at https:// www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safetyalerts/nestle-usa-announces-voluntary-recall-readybake-refrigerated-cookie-dough-products-due-potential; Defense Commissary Agency, "Nestle recalls select batches of Hot Pockets due to foreign material," January 15, 2021, available at https://www.commissaries.com/our-agency/ newsroom/news-releases/nestle-recalls-select-batcheshot-pockets-due-foreign-material; U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Hostess Brands, LLC Expands Voluntary Recall of Certain Hostess® Raspberry Zingers® Due to the Potential for Mold," August 25, 2020, available at https:// www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safetyalerts/hostess-brands-llc-expands-voluntary-recall-certainhostessr-raspberry-zingersr-due-potential-mold.
- 170 U.S. House of Representatives, "Select Subcommittee Launches Investigation Into Widespread Coronavirus Infections And Deaths In Meatpacking Plants," Press release, February 1, 2021, available at https://coronavirus. house.gov/news/press-releases/select-subcommitteelaunches-investigation-widespread-coronavirusinfections-and; Courtney Cowley, "COVID-19 Disruptions in the U.S. Meat Supply Chain," Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City, July 31, 2020, available at https://www. kansascityfed.org/agriculture/ag-outlooks/COVID-19-US-Meat-Supply-Chain/#:~:text=The%20spread%20of%20 COVID%2D19,confirmed%20cases%20of%20COVID%2D19; Mike Pomranz, "America's Meat Supply Chain Is Feeling the Pressure of the COVID-19 Outbreak," April 21, 2020, available at https://www.foodandwine.com/news/meat-packingindustry-employee-shortage-coronavirus.

- 171 The New York Times, "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case County," available at https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2021/us/covid-cases.html#hotspots (last accessed August 2021).
- 172 Laurel Wamsley, "Tyson Foods Fires 7 Plant Managers Over Betting Ring On Workers Getting COVID-19," NPR, December 16, 2020, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/12/16/947275866/tyson-foods-fires-7-plant-managers-over-betting-ring-on-workers-getting-covid-19#:~:text=Tyson%20Managers%20Suspended%20After%20Allegedly,at%20least%20six%20have%20died.
- 173 Amelia Lucas, "Tyson Foods Says 91% of Workforce Is Vaccinated After Imposing Mandate," CNBC, September 30, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2021/09/30/tyson-foods-says-91percent-of-workforce-is-vaccinated-after-imposing-mandate.html.
- 174 U.S. Rep. James Clyburn, "Letter to Andres Nogueira," February 1, 2021, available at https://coronavirus.house.gov/sites/democrats.coronavirus.house.gov/files/2021-02-01. Clyburn%20to%20JB5%20re%20Meatpacking%20Investigation%20.pdf; AP News, "Colorado plant accused of negligence after COVID-19 outbreak," October 7, 2020, available at https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-greeley-colorado-cb37309206c406eb04e29834cd2a2c01.
- 175 Abigail Abrams, "House Democrats Launch Investigation of OSHA, Meat Plants Over COVID-19 Outbreaks," Time, February 1, 2021, available at https://time.com/5935089/ democrats-investigation-meatpacking-coronavirus/.
- 176 U.S. Department of Labor, "U.S. Department of Labor Cites JBS Foods Inc. for Failing to Protect Employees from Exposure to the Coronavirus," Press release, September 11, 2020, available at https://www.osha.gov/news/ newsreleases/region8/09112020; Haley BeMiller, "OSHA Fines JBS Packerland for Failing to Implement Safety Precautions During COVID-19 Outbreak that Sickened More Than 300," Green Bay Press Gazette, October 23, 2020, available at https://www.greenbaypressgazette. com/story/news/2020/10/23/coronavirus-brown-countyosha-fines-ibs-after-investigation-covid-outbreak-meatpacking-plant/3741826001/; U.S. Department of Labor, "Occupational Safety and Health Administration Violation Detail," available at https://www.osha.gov/pls/imis/ establishment.inspection_detail?id=1472927.015 (last accessed November 2021); Chris Kirkham, "Exclusive: Most U.S. Firms Hit with COVID-19 Safety Fines Aren't Paying Up," Reuters, February 18, 2021, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-workplacefines-ex-idUSKBN2AI1JT.
- 177 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk."
- 178 In two cases, the Senate report omitted the dates of when OSHA cases closed. In the first instance, of BP, the authors were able to identify the dates through their own research. In the second case, of Avondale Industries, the authors were unable to identify the date the case closed, so they documented OSHA violations that occurred after the committee report was published.
- 179 Good Jobs First Violation Tracker, "BP Company Summary," available at https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org (last accessed November 2021); Project on Government Oversight, "Federal Contractor Misconduct Database."

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress Action Fund is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress Action Fund can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

